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MEETING MINUTES
CITIZEN INVOLVEMENT COMMISSION
WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 2023
VILLAGE HALL, ROOM 101

I. Call to Order

Chair Kolar called the regular meeting to order at 7:04 p.m.
II. Roll Call

Present: Commissioners Ron Elling, Annemarie Kill, Curtis Lott, Ron Roman, Carollina Song, Sheila Wesonga and Chair Greg Kolar
Absent: Commissioners Jill Eid, Drew Miller

Also present: Village President Vicki Scaman, Deputy Village Clerk Cindy Hansen

III. Agenda Approval

Commissioner Roman moved to approve the agenda as presented; Commissioner Elling seconded. A roll call was taken and the motion was approved. The roll call was as follows:
Ayes: Commissioners Roman, Elling, Kill, Lott, Song, Wesonga and Chair Kolar
Nays: None
Absent: Commissioners Eid, Miller
IV. Minutes Approval
Commissioner Lott moved to approve the minutes of the December 7, 2022 meeting and the January 4, 2023 meeting as presented; Commissioner Song seconded. A roll call was taken and the motion was approved. The roll call was as follows:

Ayes: Commissioners Lott, Song, Elling, Kill, Roman, Wesonga and Chair Kolar
Nays: None
Absent: Commissioners Eid, Miller
V. Public Comment

There was no public comment.
VI. New Business
A) A Motion to Conduct Volunteer Applicant Interviews for the Following Individual to be Considered for an Advisory Board, Commission and/or Committee: 
a. Summer Fields – Farmers’ Market Commission
Commissioner Wesonga moved; Commissioner Elling seconded. A roll call was taken and the motion was approved. The roll call was as follows:

Ayes: Commissioners Wesonga, Elling, Kill, Lott, Roman, Song and Chair Kolar
Nays: None
Absent: Commissioners Eid, Miller
Summer Fields – Farmers’ Market Commission
She moved to a condo in Oak Park last year. She volunteered at the Market last season and wants to build community with farmers and is excited about circular food economies and reducing food waste. She plans to start her own farm in Crete as a black farmer and is inspired by the idea of eating seasonally and having a relationship with our local foods in this built environment. She is a bartender and is pursuing wine certifications. She works in tech sales and is a trained facilitator who brings order to the boards she serves on, including a media board at Governors State University. She is comfortable drawing people out to make commitments and is willing to help with tasks and clean-up. 
B) Review of Vacancy Report

Commissioner Kill inquired about a new Historic Preservation Commission (HPC) Chair. Commissioner Wesonga inquired about a new Environment & Energy Commission Chair. Commissioner Roman said Mark Weiner applied to the HPC months ago and has not heard back. Commissioner Kill suggested more regular communications with the applicants. Commissioner Lott requested a list of applicants who are pending approval. Chair Kolar will follow up with Clerk Waters and add this as an agenda item for the March meeting.
Clerk Waters emails the candidates when they have been approved by the CIC and by the Village Board. She copies the commission chair, the CIC liaison, and the staff liaison. It may be helpful to create a workflow of the process for candidates.
Commissioner Wesonga inquired why not all commissions meetings are on the website calendar. Commissioner Kill said not all CIC liaisons receive the meeting notification emails. Commissioner Elling asked why there are two expired chairs on the list. He suggested adding the vacancy list to the web page where applicants apply. Chair Kolar said the City of Naperville website shows their vacancies.
Commissioner Wesonga asked if she can contact the chairs of the commissions she is a liaison. Commissioner Elling said he received an introductory email to his chair from Clerk Waters. Chair Kolar said he will follow up with Clerk Waters about making the remaining introductions.
C) Review of Appointments Report from the January 17, 2023 Board of Trustees Regular Meeting

Chair Kolar said this list includes applicants who were appointed since the last commission meeting.
VII. Executive Session

D) 5 ILCS 120/(c)(1) – Motion to enter into executive session to discuss the appointment recommendations of volunteers to the Village of Oak Park’s advisory commissions, committees and boards.  

Commissioner Roman moved; Commissioner Lott seconded. A roll call was taken and the motion was approved. The roll call was as follows:

Ayes: Commissioners Roman, Lott, Elling, Kill, Song, Wesonga and Chair Kolar
Nays: None
Absent: Commissioners Eid, Miller
The Commission adjourned to Executive Session at 7:47 p.m. 

VIII. Reconvene to Regular Meeting

The Regular Meeting reconvened at 7:49 p.m.
IX. New Business Continued

E) A Motion to Approve the Volunteer Appointment Recommendation to the Village President of Summer Fields to the Farmers’ Market Commission 
Commissioner Roman moved; Commissioner Lott seconded. A roll call was taken and the motion was approved. The roll call was as follows:

Ayes: Commissioners Roman, Lott, Elling, Kill, Song, Wesonga and Chair Kolar
Nays: None
Absent: Commissioners Eid, Miller
F) A Motion to Send a Draft Resolution for Enhanced Citizen Involvement in the Village of Oak Park’s Governance Processes Through the use of Online Meeting Platforms to the Village President

Commissioner Elling moved; Commissioner Song seconded. A roll call was taken and the motion was approved. The roll call was as follows:

Ayes: Commissioners Elling, Song, Wesonga and Chair Kolar
Nays: Commissioners Kill, Lott, Roman
Absent: Commissioners Eid, Miller

Village President Vicki Scaman joined the discussion. She said Governor Pritzker plans to release the emergency order on May 1 that is currently making remote meetings an option. According to state ordinance and Village Code, the only reasons to call in to a meeting are for emergency, illness, or disability. A commissioner may participate remotely and may vote but will not count toward the quorum. It is President Scaman’s discretion to decide if it is prudent to go back in person. Under current Village Code, a hybrid option is not possible. The Illinois Municipal League has been advocating to allow communities to decide for themselves whether to offer a hybrid option, which is not likely to happen.
Commissioner Song said hybrid is an attempt to have the best of both worlds where people can choose which is best for them. If someone is not feeling well, they do not want to make others sick. Requiring in-person is an accessibility issue for those who cannot get to Village Hall. She asked what legislation needs to change and whether we should be discussing this with elected officials.
President Scaman said the challenge to changing the law is that the government feels it is counter to the spirit of the Open Meetings Act (OMA). Government is about healthy debate and awareness of everything going on in the room. Commissioner Elling clarified that his resolution proposes enabling hybrid as an option and he can add a stipulation that a quorum is needed in person.

Commissioner Song asked if other meeting participants can join remotely. President Scaman said the public can attend Village Board meetings via Zoom, phone, or send in their comments. Commissions would need to be in a room that has the staff and technology. Commissioner Kill said hybrid offers more transparency and access for observers and only requires a webcam and Zoom link. She liked that all of the commission meetings were video recorded during COVID.
Commissioner Wesonga said COVID is still a concern and there are environmental concerns of driving to Village Hall. As a community, we should care about the health and safety of our residents and give them a choice of how to participate. Commissioner Song added that the ability to participate in government should be extended to those who cannot walk in. President Scaman said Village Board meetings have always been on cable and the website. There has to be a difference between access and convenience. 

Commissioner Roman said he thinks commissions need to be in person unless there is a significant reason someone cannot attend. Commissioners made a commitment to attend meetings and when they join remotely, it creates a disadvantage to those in person. He suggests either all remote or all in person. He thinks it will put a burden on the chair and meetings will not happen if a quorum cannot be reached.
Commissioner Lott said the intent of the law needs to be considered. Commissioner Elling responded that if the intent of OMA is accessibility, transparency, accountability, the intent of the resolution is to expand those. Commissioner Song said she thinks that offering hybrid furthers that intent and is an update of the spirit of OMA. There are a lot of people who have an interest in the workings of government but who do not have the wherewithal to attend in person.
President Scaman said she would not want to change it at the municipal level when it is not known what could be influencing someone’s vote remotely. Commissioner Kill asked if commissions could be treated differently than legal bodies. Chair Kolar noted that if commissions were made less formal, then they would not be subject to OMA. President Scaman said she will discuss this with Village Manager Jackson. She requested for Clerk Waters to reschedule the quarterly chairs meeting.
Commissioner Song left the meeting at 8:58 pm.
G) Discussion of the Protocol for Interviewing Recently Appointed Commissioners
Commissioner Elling said the desire is to standardize the questions that get asked of new commissioners to get their feedback to structure an orientation. Commissioner Roman said the key is to contact the chair first to let them know we are doing this with them. Commissioner Kill said she thinks it is well done. Chair Kolar asked commissioners to mark up their changes and it will be discussed at the March meeting. Commissioner Kill noted that the May 9 memo which talks about onboarding and she recommends merging the two documents together.
H) Discussion of Agenda Items to be Added to Upcoming Citizen Involvement Commission Meetings

Chair Kolar said the next meeting will include interview questions for new commissioners, workflow process for candidates, candidate interviews, website communications, and the role of the CIC liaison.
X. Adjourn
Commissioner Lott moved to adjourn; seconded by Commissioner Wesonga. A voice vote was taken and the motion was approved. The meeting adjourned at 9:08 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Cindy Hansen, Deputy Village Clerk
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